DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

June 1, 2005


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

June 1, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 1, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Wayne Gray; 

Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Wayne Byrum; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Butch Osborne; Bonita Hurdle; Allison Hutchins; John Ratzenberger; Annette Ratzenberger; Jule Eason; Brenda Sweeney; Max Busby; Roc Sansotta; Bruce Brown; Steve Downing; Larry Spivey; Renee Cahoon; Jeff Steigelmann; Andrew Minton; Bob Boal; Mary Lou Boal; Mary Ellen Humes; Bob Humes; Darrel Crumpler; Barbara Phillips; Sharon Shenk; Tom Shenk; Behram Kapadia; Brett Rice; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Muller recognized former CRC member, former Dare County Commissioner, and former Nags Head Mayor Renée Cahoon who was in attendance.

INTRODUCTION OF 2005 OCEAN RESCUE LIFEGUARDS

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Ocean Rescue Captain Chad Motz who introduced the 2005 ocean rescue lifeguards.  Each lifeguard introduced themselves.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller welcomed the lifeguards and wished them all a safe summer.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, Seagull Drive property owner; spoke concerning the Country Nest house; the owner is required to pay the trust owed on the house and the costs to demolish it; he has tried to sell the owner on moving the house to another lot because then the trust will not be owed; he asked the Town to think of incentives for the property owner to move the house someplace in Nags Head - moving the house to a lot in Stumpy Point is not feasible because the house mover cannot get clearance for the electrical/telephone lines.

If he can obtain the appropriate CAMA and Corps permits, Mr. Sansotta would like to cover the sandbags under his houses on Seagull with grass so they will resemble dunes.

Mr. Sansotta questioned if he obtained a beach push permit for Seagull Drive if it would cause a problem with the Town because the houses would then be out of alignment. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 9:15 a.m.

PRESENTATION OF SAFETY AWARDS

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller congratulated Town Human Resources Coordinator Bonita Hurdle and presented her with an Advanced Safety Certificate plaque and a marble plaque honoring her as Manager of Environmental, Safety and Health.  Ms. Hurdle has completed all the necessary classes/requirements to receive the Certificates. 

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized Kim Thompson, Administrative Services - Customer Service Clerk/Cashier - for three (3) years of service with the Town. 

RECOGNITION OF NEW EMPLOYEE

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller, introduced intern Allison Hutchins and welcomed her to the Town.  Ms. Hutchins will be working for the Town during the summer months.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #11  to FY 04/05 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Request for funding for architectural/engineering costs for FY 05/06 projects

-
Consideration of write-off of uncollectible water accounts receivable

-
Consideration of 2005 Nags Head Surf Fishing Club annual tournament resolution 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider amendment to Section 48-822, Land Use Regulations 
changing land use categories for properties located in the Village at Nags Head SPD-C District 


-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed Section 48-84 Reduction of parking and lot 
coverage requirements for structures having lost street access due to storm damage
 
establishing reduced parking and lot coverage standards for single family dwelling and duplex 
uses having lost street access

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The memo concerning the request for funding for architectural/engineering costs, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"To facilitate the timely completion of projects included in next year’s water fund budget, staff is requesting board approval to fund the related engineering/architectural costs from the current year’s budget so that the projects can be started early next fiscal year.  

'Staff has identified the following FY2005-06 projects and associated architectural and engineering costs related to each project:


Replace tar roof at Eighth Street


$11,414


Repaint/repair SNH water tower


$24,750


Paint reservoir at Gull St



$  4,950


Well field Road waterline



$23,500


Total estimated Engineering/architecture costs
$64,614

'Funding for the majority of these costs is available in Water Operations L/P Principal in the amount of $44,220 from funds not spent for the initial year of debt service on the water tower which was financed over fifteen years versus the budgeted ten year period.  The remaining $20,394 would be funded by Appropriated Retained Earnings if approved by the Board."

The memo from the Water Services Coordinator dated May 24, 2005 concerning the write-off of uncollectible water accounts receivable, as approved, read in part as follows:

"At this time it is requested that the BOC approve the write-off of all accounts currently considered to be uncollectible.  A detailed list of these accounts is attached.

'The requested write-off is $329.88 for fiscal year 2004/2005.

'Also, attached is a list of accounts of $50.00 or less that will be written off in June 2005 in the amount of $144.50.

'As in the past, if circumstances should change for any of these accounts, every effort will be made to recover the bad debt."

The resolution approving the 2005 Nags Head Surf Fishing Club annual tournament, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is sponsoring its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament on October 5, 6, 7, and 8, 2005; AND

'WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 5-63 (b)(3) of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club submitted a request on May 23, 2005 for the Town of Nags Head to issue 282 (3 per team plus 42 for judges and scorers) short-term beach driving permits to the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners that the Town of Nags Head is pleased to offer its assistance for the Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament again this year.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED as follows:

'1.
The Town Clerk is authorized to issue 282 short-term beach driving permits to the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club to be distributed to participants in its annual Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament to be held Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, October 5, 6, 7, and 8, 2005.   

'2.
These special permits will be valid for a four-day period from Wednesday, October 5, 2005, through Saturday, October 8, 2005.

'3.
Only three (3) shall be allowed per team fishing in the tournament.

'4.
The Nags Head Surf Fishing Club is responsible for the distribution of all short-term beach driving permits for the 2005 Nags Head Surf Fishing Tournament.  No short-term permits for the tournament will be issued by Staff at Town Hall.

'5.
The name of the team and town to whom a permit is issued shall appear on each permit.

'6.
Prior to the start of the tournament, the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club shall provide the Nags Head Town Clerk with a list showing the team name or tournament official and the numbers of the permits issued to each.

'7.
A pamphlet (to be provided by the Town) on Regulations Governing Beach Vehicular Traffic in the Town of Nags Head shall be supplied with each permit distributed by the Nags Head Surf Fishing Club.

'8.
Each permit shall be displayed on the inside front windshield on the passenger side of the vehicle, even if a normal Nags Head Beach Driving Permit is already displayed.

'9.
All three short-term beach driving permits MUST be in the possession of the team at all times.  The permits are not transferable.

'10.
The Town of Nags Head Beach Driving Ordinance is to be strictly enforced by the Nags Head Police Department.

'11.
Should the weather or high tide call for the closure of the beach or a section of the beach, the Town Manager will close the beach."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD to consider citizen comment on Town withdrawal of Surfside Drive and on proposal by Edenton attorney Max Busby to salvage Surfside Drive oceanfront houses - from May 18, 2005 Board meeting

Town Attorney Ike McRee briefly described the process to close/withdraw a street in accordance with NC State Statutes. 

The memo from Planning Director Tim Wilson dated May 25, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Pursuant to the Board’s May 18, 2005 request, two resolutions concerning the closing of sections of Surfside Drive are attached for the Board’s consideration.  One resolution would provide for the closing of the entire north/south portion of Surfside Drive fronting the Atlantic Ocean while the second resolution would provide for the closing of only the northern most portion of this same section of Surfside Drive. Consideration of these proposed street closing resolutions are in response to comments and requests made by Mr. Max Busby.

'The statutory procedure by which a town may permanently close a street is set forth in G.S. 160A-299, a copy of which is attached for reference.  This statute provides that this process begin with the Board’s adoption of a resolution declaring its intent to close the street, followed by public notification requirements of the adoption of said resolution, and identifies the determinations that must be made by the Board before it may vacate or close a street.  Public notification requirements include (1) the advertisement of the resolution once a week for four successive weeks prior to public hearing, (2) the mailing of the resolution to property owners adjoining the street proposed for closure, and (3) the posting of the resolution in at least two places along the street.  After the conclusion of the hearing there are two relevant determination that must be made by the Board in deciding the matter of street closure, being (1) that the closing of the street would not be contrary to the public interest and (2) that no person owning property in the vicinity of the street would be deprived of reasonable ingress and egress to their property.  Examples of furtherance of the public interest may include the Town’s release from maintenances costs and liability exposure.  An example of being contrary to the public interest may be reduced public access opportunities to areas of public trust.  While the closure of a street may or may not further a private interest or benefit, such closure cannot be contrary to the public interest.

'Once a town closes a street pursuant to G.S. 160A-299, an order is filed in the register of deeds office and all rights and titles in the vacated right-of-way is vested in the abutting property owners, usually to the centerline of the street.  The statute provides that a town may preserve its interest in any utility improvements or easements it finds necessary, so long as the preservation of those rights is set forth in the recorded order.  Mr. Busby, a contract purchaser of property on Surfside Drive, has presented a proposal as to what he would like to pursue privately to maintain Surfside Drive for vehicular access.  He is also in the process of soliciting cooperation and consent from other adjacent property owners which will be required under his proposal.  At present, staff finds Mr. Busby’s proposal to be more conceptual in nature with too many variables and not enough specifics to provide meaningful definitive comment.  This is not meant as either a rejection or endorsement of the proposal, but rather a recognition of its preliminary status and that staff’s comments in the absence of a more definable plan would be not be a true analysis but mere speculation.  However, the matter before the Board at this time is not to decide the matter of actual street closure itself, but to decide if the Board desires to formally consider the matter of street closure by adopting one of the attached resolutions thereby initiating the process required by statute."

It was Board consensus to include the emails that have been forwarded to the Town on the Surfside Drive issue as public records and a part of today’s meeting minutes.  Correspondence forwarded to the Town on this issue are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Edenton Attorney Max Busby explained that he was mainly concerned with first four (4) houses on Surfside Drive that he has purchased; he would like to use the right-of-way, after being withdrawn by the Town, for protection of Surfside Drive; his intention is to use the right-of-way for sandbags to protect the access to those houses; he stated that if he receives permission from the Town today, the first six (6) property owners are willing to pay the costs to continue preserving with sandbags; today he just needs the Town's consent to proceed.

Mayor Muller opened the floor for public comment on Surfside Drive concerns.

Behran Kapadia, property owner of the 5th Surfside Drive house; he questioned how sound the plan is to protect the first row of houses without any attention to the other houses on Surfside Drive; he noted that he has not yet given permission to Mr. Busby to proceed; Mayor Muller explained that staff cannot yet explain its position until more information is provided; Mr. Kapadia would like to see both sides of the issue before proceeding.

Steve Downing, South Nags Head resident; he is concerned about continual hardening of the beach with additional sandbags; he feels that sandbags have increased erosion in some areas; he is concerned about the sandbags as he feels they are becoming as much or more of a problem; he is also concerned about the Town turning over streets to citizens to take over.

John Ratzenberger, South Nags Head resident; he is against short term plans such as with the use of  sandbags; current proposal he has not heard enough about yet to support; would like more information that a long-range solution is being worked on; he feels the Town should not adopt either resolution until a better formulated plan is prepared in the public's interest.

Bob Humes, Sandy Court resident; one alternative is replenishment of the beach and the only other alternative is to let nature take its course; one row of houses are already gone; the Outer Banks has been migrating southwest since its inception; sandbags are at best a short term measure; he feels nature should be allowed to take its course.

Darrell Crumpler, Surfside Drive property owner; without a concrete long term plan, encroachment will not end; why waste Town's money putting in sandbags that are just gong to disappear anyway; looking for a real formula that would work for everyone.

Barbara Phillips, Oregon Drive property owner; citizens of Nags Head feel they will continue to have jobs, etc. even without the beach.

Jeff Steigelmann, Surfside Drive property owner; mountains of sandbags can be installed but without access to the beach it will not be worthwhile, what Mr. Busby's proposal may do is make it worse for other property owners; his suggestion is to install pilings with separations between them so water can flow through; he also suggested the use of golf carts; first and foremost he needs to have access to his house.

Brett Rice, Surfside Drive property owner; he finds it odd that there would be any discussion about what to do with the beach because without the beach there are no tourists; not sure that much has been done in the past eight months by the Town to take care of the issue; right now, access to the houses is most important; he questioned if anyone in the Town is even aware that there is a public need for the beach.

Andrew Minton, Seagull Drive property owner and Virginia Beach resident; he explained that Virginia beach extended beach with federal funds and hotels are now full because they have renourished their beaches and they have a long-term plan to continue to renourish their beaches; beaches are almost nonexistent in South Nags Head now and people come here for the beaches. 

Mary Lou Boal, Surfside Drive property owner; she does not want to see the neighborhood neglected; she is in the tourism business; she asked the Board to please not neglect the neighborhood; she spoke of the Country Nest house and said that for years it has been an eyesore and a hazard and a danger.

Tom Shenk, Pelican Court property owner; he does have access to his house and he sympathizes with those who do not; Town of Nags Head is working on the beaches now cleaning it up; the South Nags Head beach has been built up and is in good shape right now; the Town and property owners need to do what can be done to provide access to houses; he feels that sandbags are just a band-aid but that at this time the band-aid is necessary until beach nourishment.  

Max Busby, Edenton Attorney with proposal for Surfside Drive; he detailed his proposal to the Board and stated that if the Town determines that it is not going to maintain the road, the Town should abandon it so that work can begin.

Barbara Phillips, Surfside Drive property owner; dredging Oregon Inlet and placing sand in the South Nags Head area makes the most sense as most of the sand came from that area.

Mayor Muller - Update on beach nourishment

Mayor Muller provided an update for the audience on beach nourishment and explained that the Board is in favor of beach nourishment and has been working with Dare County as the lead agent.  He pointed out the following:

-  A County Commission has been formed and will look at the hot spots in the area such as the Surfside/Seagull areas; The Town has no short term plans at this time to nourish these areas

-  Coastal Science Engineering has been hired by the Town to look into dredging in the borrow area off of South Nags Head for dredging for support in these areas; The Town is also looking at Oregon Inlet  sand and determining dredging costs

- They have asked the State to apply for the 933 project so the Town can pay the difference between getting rid of the sand and putting it on the South Nags Head beaches

Mayor Muller - Update on sandbags

Mayor Muller provided an update on sandbags for the audience.  He explained that the Town has no regulations concerning sandbags because the State governs sandbags.   

Town Manager Fuller explained that the State’s value is that sandbags are a temporary measure.

Mayor Muller - Update on safety issues

Mayor Muller provided an update on safety issues for the audience.  Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne explained that ocean rescue response is hindered by the Country Nest house or other areas where access is limited.  When that occurs, the safety patrol gets off the beach and uses the multi-use path.  A plan was put in place after Hurricane Isabel in September 2003 to access all houses in the area and that plan still applies.

Mayor Muller - Update on access issues

Mayor Muller provided an update for the audience on the property access issues.  He explained that a letter was forwarded by the Town Attorney to allow for an access easement along the back side of the west side properties on Surfside Drive; an ordinance is moving forward next month to minimize Town regulations for parking, etc.

Town Attorney Ike McRee provided the status for Surfside Drive of the proposed 10-foot right-of-way behind the west side houses; responses received were displayed on screen; approximately ¾ of the property owners have responded favorably.

Town Attorney Ike McRee provided the status of Seagull Drive of the proposed 10-foot right-of-way behind the west side houses; responses received were displayed on screen; two (2) property owners have not yet responded; all others have responded favorably.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Seagull Drive Country Nest

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that the Board has directed him to file a complaint against the Country Nest house property owner citing non-compliance with the Town's nuisance abatement ordinance; the owner still wanted to attempt to obtain a permit for a septic system; the amount of fines currently outstanding against Country Nest is approximately $40,000. 

Mayor Muller explained that the Minimum Housing Ordinance was adopted by the Board in Spring 2005 for a faster process to eliminate/require action on condemned houses, i.e., any house in the public trust area.  The public trust area requirement from ordinance by the Board at a recent meeting.

Future of Surfside Drive

Comr. Gray stated that he would like to provide at least another summer in the Surfside Drive area but action needs to be quick.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that as an officer of the Town he has been elected to represent everyone in Nags Head and the right way to do that is to spend efforts to provide access to the houses via the west side properties.  

Comr. Oakes stated that to him the most important thing is to provide access to the beach and not to cause harm to anyone, to use the best efforts to maintain access utilizing the west side access and to implement a long-term solution to erosion.

Comr. Sadler said that without a beach, the Town will lose more than just a tax base; she is supportive of keeping both streets (Seagull and Surfside) on the list of Town streets for as long as possible and she is also in support of the temporary fix with sandbags.

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that once a street is destroyed/washed out, there is no requirement that the Town replace it.   He does not believe that the Board has an obligation under statute to repair/replace Surfside Drive.  He is very interested in the County Commission on Shoreline Protection becoming involved in "hot-spot management" but the long-term goal is a beach nourishment plan.  He does not support the Town closure/withdrawal of Surfside Drive.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to authorize staff to spend up to $30,000 to stabilize the northeast corner of Surfside Drive to 9816 Surfside which is the 5th house from the corner and to apply crush/run on the right-of-way which will allow for two-way driving along this section of the road.  Reflective posts are also to be installed for safety.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

 

Four-wheel driving on the beach to provide access to the houses on Surfside Drive was also discussed.  

 

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that he has spoken with CAMA officials about the possibility of driving on the beach to provide access to the houses; it was explained to him that CAMA does not address the issue of activity on the beach unless it applies to a CAMA permit.  However, US Fish and Wildlife would have to address this issue and they do not grant permission to drive on the beach unless there is a specific project with start/stop dates.

It was Board consensus that staff contact US Fish and Wildlife and request limited beach driving privileges for access to the Surfside Drive houses and that staff draft the appropriate ordinances for consideration at the June 15, 2005 mid-month Board meeting.  Town Manager Fuller explained that the correct terminology to discuss this issue with US Fish and Wildlife would be a request for a consultation.

In response to an audience question about concern for inappropriate parking, etc. by tenants, Mayor Muller stated that the west side easements were not the preferred solution for access and that problems may occur. 

South Nags Head resident John Ratzenberger said that there would probably be problems with tenants driving on the beach to gain access to their rental house and there would be a conflict with sun bathers on the beach.

Comr. Sadler confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that the easements he has received for Surfside/Seagull Drives would be recorded in the County Register of Deeds office tomorrow morning and she confirmed with Public Works Director Dave Clark that Surfside Drive will be constructed to a two-lane road.  The discussion of a possible imminent domain will take place at the June 15, 2005 mid-month Board meeting.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

No action was taken on the Resolutions of Intent to close Surfside Drive.

BOARD RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 11:50 a.m.

BOARD RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:00 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider citizen comment on Town Manager's Recommended Budget 

for FY 05/06
The memo from Acting Finance Officer Kim Kenny dated May 24, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:


"A Public Hearing has been scheduled for the June 1, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting to consider citizen input on the Town Manager’s recommended budget for fiscal year 2005 – 2006.

'This recommended budget represents a budget that is primarily maintenance in nature with the exception of changes in personnel.  Included is the funding for staffing of the South Nags Head Public Safety facility with three captains and nine firefighters with completion of construction anticipated for fall 2005.  Additional new positions include a zoning administrator in Planning, an equipment operator in P/W Sanitation, an additional fleet maintenance mechanic in P/W Garage, and three additional positions in Ocean Rescue to provide an increased service level for Nags Head’s beaches, residents, and visitors.

'The CIP includes replacement of beach accesses at Albatross and Bladen Streets, capital equipment for the new zoning and equipment operator positions, funding for erosion abatement and GIS, and the development of the west side park site including playground equipment, tennis courts, and a dog park funded primarily with grant funding."

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 1:00 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 1:00 p.m.

Mayor Muller stated that a budget workshop was scheduled for 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 7, 2005 in the Board Room.  An additional wrap-up workshop is expected to be scheduled. 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendment to Section 48-486 Maintenance and replacement of existing required buffers concerning buffer maintenance requirements 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated May 19, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed amendment to Town Code Section 48-486 which, if adopted, would provide an opportunity for the voluntary replacement of existing required commercial vegetative buffers.  This was prepared by Staff at the request of the Board of Commissioners based on discussions from the March 2, 2005 meeting.  This type of replanting is not expressly permitted by the current ordinance and the Board instructed Staff to bring forth an ordinance that would provide some flexibility to allow limited replacement of required vegetative buffers.  The attached proposal would allow the replacement of up to 25 percent of a site buffer in any consecutive 12 month period.  

'Planning and Development staff does not support this ordinance. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board at their April 19, 2005 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the ordinance amendment as presented."

Mayor Pro Tem Murray questioned why staff did not recommend adoption of the proposed ordinance.

Mr. Wilson explained that under this ordinance healthy vegetation can be removed and vegetation of a lower height can be planted in its place. 

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 1:03 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 1:03 p.m.

Comr. Oakes commented that this ordinance offers some balance to business owners; balance between the Town's value for vegetation and a way to assist business owners. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray spoke in support of the proposed ordinance.  

Comr. Sadler stated that she feels that the proposal is in response to tree growth that has exceeded the growth of what was originally anticipated.  She is concerned with some people replanting every year to maintain lower height vegetation and increased visibility to their business.   

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table the replacement buffer proposal until later in today’s meeting for Board review after staff modifies the ordinance to include that the height of plants must conform to the expected achieved plant height standards and that the buffer adjacent to the public right-of way can be replaced with new plants upon approval of a replanting plan.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Comr. Oakes asked that the May 18, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session minutes be modified to separate the incentives for removal of oceanfront homes that are threatened from the Historic District discussion as they are two (2) separate issues.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the May 4, 2005 Regular Session minutes, the May 9, May 18, May 24, May 25, and May 26, 2005 Adjourned Regular Session minutes with the following change to the May 18, 2005 minutes:

Under Comr. Oakes’ agenda the paragraph concerning the removal of oceanfront homes that are threatened should be separated from the Historic District paragraph as they are two (2) different issues.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller
Town Manager Fuller reported that the Town has provided a representative to serve on the County Commission for Shoreline Protection which has not yet met. 

The recent update from Marlowe and Company was briefly discussed.

Comr. Oakes questioned how out of Town property owners can be notified to contact their Senators to encourage support of beach nourishment.

It was Board consensus for Mayor Muller to contact lobbyist Paul Ordal about preparing an automatic script for inclusion on the Marlowe web site that anyone can utilize to send an email to their State Senator encouraging support of beach nourishment.  Mayor Muller said that, funds permitting, a postcard can be forwarded to residents asking them to use the Marlowe web site for this purpose.  

Consideration of proposed amendment to Hotel District Unified Access Plan to delete an existing access to US 158, South Croatan Highway - tabled from May 4, 2005 Board meeting 

Mayor Muller withdrew the agenda item concerning the amendment to the Hotel District Unified Access Plan from Board consideration. 

Consideration of second reading of proposed amendment to Section 48-7 Use definition for restaurant - from May 4, 2005 Board meeting

The memo from the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff dated April 26, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Currently, under the Zoning Ordinance provisions for accessory uses, restaurants are permitted to have subordinate customary, accessory uses such as retail store, bar, and billiards for example.  Restaurants such as Kelly’s and Slammin Sammy’s are good examples of local, principal, restaurant uses with permitted, accessory entertainment uses. Staff has been asked to more specifically define the term “restaurant” including entertainment related accessory uses to restaurants.    

'Attached is staff’s proposed definition of a restaurant which if adopted would include specific, quantified standards that dictate exactly how restaurants may incorporate customary accessory uses.  The attached zoning text amendment advanced by staff does exactly this.  In short, the proposed amendment:

'Requires a minimum kitchen size,

Requires a majority of seats to be for full service dining, and 

Limits the percentage of the restaurant building that can be devoted to entertainment use.

'Planning Board recommendation:

The Planning Board discussed staff’s attached zoning text amendment.  The primary concern discussed was whether the proposed ordinance is truly needed and if it may be overly regulatory.  Mr. Taylor also suggested that direct input from the local restaurant industry should have been used in developing the ordinance.  Staff explained that the ordinance as it is today is too broad and needs to specify to what extent entertainment uses can be allowed with restaurants.  Also staff noted that the ordinance was drafted based on detailed research of local restaurant building and floor plans and actual customer service tabulations on file. 

'The Planning Board members concluded their discussion of the proposal and voted 5 to 2 to recommend that the amendment be adopted as written.  The nay votes were cast by Chairman Bo Taylor and Mr. Worsley for unspecified reasons.

'Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the proposed amendment of the definition of restaurant be approved as presented for the following reasons:

'The amendment would prevent interpretive confusion from the term restaurant.

'The amendment would aid site plan reviews by giving staff and applicants objective standards to apply when evaluating and designing restaurant applications.

'The amendment would prevent the evolution of restaurant uses into possibly undesirable entertainment uses.

'The amendment, if adopted would not create any obvious nonconformities based on staff research of several local restaurants. However, the recently approved restaurant site plan at the former Nags Head Cineplex site could not comply with all of he proposed standards. This site would become nonconforming if this amendment is adopted as presented.    

'The amendment would facilitate the enforcement process should a restaurant use become problematic due to accessory entertainment uses.   

'Since the Planning Board meeting staff followed Mr. Taylor’s suggestion and contacted local restaurant owners.  Staff was invited to attend a meeting of the local restaurant association.  At their April meeting, staff reviewed the attached proposal with the association members in attendance."

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning restaurant use definition as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.  

Comr. Oakes expressed his concern that the Board should not be determining how much kitchen area a restaurant should need; Mayor Muller explained that this is in direct response to concerns raised by the Board.  

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he feels it is an important issue for neighborhoods and Comr. Gray agreed.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 2 with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

A copy of the ordinance concerning restaurant use definition, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

Consideration of plans for west side multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that at this time no plans have been received from Town Engineer, Bissell and Associates, for the proposed west side multi-use path.

This discussion was rescheduled for the June 15, 2005 mid-month Board meeting, pending receipt of the plans from the Town Engineer. 

Mayor Muller said that he would call the Town Engineer and request that the west side multi-use path plans be provided as soon as possible.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of site plan application for Town of Nags Head Harvey Sound Access, 6912 South Croatan Highway

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated May 24, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Bissell Professional Group, representing the Town of Nags Head, has submitted the attached site plan application for the redevelopment of the Harvey Tract Estuarine Access located at 6912 S. Croatan Highway.  The Town proposes to reconfigure the entrance to the site, replace the existing structure with a pavilion and bathrooms, and provide new drive aisles and parking.  This project will be completed with grants from the Division of Coastal Management and the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau.  The site is located in the C-2 General Commercial zoning district where municipally owned public access facilities are listed as a permitted use.

'The use as proposed would provide sound access for low-impact water activities such as windsurfing and kite surfing.  Motorized watercraft would not be accommodated.  Basic amenities include a shelter, bathrooms, a shower, and parking.  A total of 41 parking spaces have been provided.  The shared entrance with Miller’s Waterfront Restaurant will be redesigned to include a deceleration lane for traffic entering both properties, as well as additional striping and signage.  A five-foot required yard will be placed along the property line to separate traffic on each site.  Traffic movements at the entrance will be controlled with signage and striping.  Because traffic for both sites will enter on the north side of the entrance, traffic destined for Miller’s Waterfront Restaurant will be required to weave to the south after turning into the entrance.  Traffic exiting both sites will be required to stop roughly 50 feet before reaching the right-of-way to give drivers appropriate time to react to this movement.  Additionally, the stop signs have been designed to eliminate conflicts between vehicles exiting each site simultaneously.  An alternative entrance was proposed which would have separated the two entrances.  However, only a 25’ separation was possible in this scenario because of the location of the septic system on the Harvey Tract site.  The Town engineer and the Public Safety Director agreed that this alternative was not as safe as the one shown on the proposed site plan.  Additionally, both alternatives were presented to Eddie Miller, owner of Miller’s Waterfront Restaurant, and he agreed that the shared entrance was a better solution.  

'To provide a turnaround for emergency and Town vehicles, a hammerhead turnaround has been provided adjacent to the south side of the building.  This will be striped ‘no parking’ and will also allow small trailers to back closer to the water.  

'The building will have interior, security level lighting.  Staff determined that no exterior, security level lighting will be necessary given the lighting level on the two adjacent properties, Miller’s Waterfront Restaurant and Windmill Point Restaurant.  

'The architectural design of the proposed structure is not regulated under the Zoning Ordinance.  The building will be elevated to comply with the new FEMA base flood elevations, which are anticipated to become effective later this year.  The proposed Base Flood Elevation for this building is 10’.  Staff expects the first floor of the building to be raised roughly 2’ above the first floor of the current structure.  

A buffer yard ‘C’ has been provided adjacent to the right-of-way and additional vegetation is being proposed to meet the Town’s commercial vegetation preservation ordinance.  

Stormwater has been approved by the alternate Town Engineer.  

'Remaining issues:

· The applicant shall furnish a recorded cross easement between the Town of Nags Head and Eddie Miller for the shared use and maintenance of the common drive aisle prior to issuance of a building permit.

'Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends approval of this site plan application provided that the aforementioned issues are addressed."

Mayor Muller expressed his concern about a shared drive aisle at the entrance to the site; he is concerned about lane crossing for vehicles.  In addition, he noted that there does not appear to be adequate parking for trailers.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to direct staff to bring back another design of the Harvey Soundside Access with a revised traffic flow at the entranceway and a revised parking area to accommodate trailers.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS

Pay/Classification Plan Presentation - Town Manager Fuller

Town Manager Fuller spoke concerning the Pay/Classification Plan prepared by Springsted, Inc. dated February 2005.  He distributed a copy of the Plan to Board members and provided a brief overview.

Town Manager Fuller explained that Springsted officials met with Town Manager Fuller and department heads.  Position analysis questionnaires were distributed and completed by each employee.

Town Manager Fuller recommended that the Town accept the Plan for review and that a subcommittee be appointed made up of two Board members and two staff members to provide a thorough report and analysis.  He stated that he was not comfortable with many of Springsted's recommendations.

Springsted Water Distribution Division staffing level review presentation - Public Works Director Dave Clark 

Public Works Director Dave Clark presented a brief overview of the Springsted Water Distribution Division staffing level review.  The review was distributed to Board members.

Pay/Classification Plan Presentation - Town Manager Fuller (Continued)

Mayor Muller appointed Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes to serve on the subcommittee to meet with two staff members to review the Classification Plan and to bring back an implementation strategy for Board consideration.  

Town Manager Fuller appointed himself and Acting Deputy Manager Charlie Cameron to participate as staff members on the subcommittee. 

Mayor Muller pointed out that the Classification Plan, when implemented, will be effective July 1st and will be retroactive if necessary.

Consideration of amendment to Traffic Control Map for Gray Eagle Street and Satterfield Landing Road/Lark Street intersection
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"As the Board of Commissioners is aware Gray Eagle Street from U.S. 158 (S. Croatan Highway) to N.C. Route 12 (S. Virginia Dare Trail) has witnessed increased heavy truck traffic.  As a direct result of this increased truck traffic, the roadbed has suffered serious degradation especially at the eastern terminus with N.C. Route 12.

'In order to reduce truck traffic and to restore and protect the road surface integrity of Gray Eagle Street, I am recommending for the Board’s consideration that this street be designated by ordinance as “No Thru Trucks”.

'If approved, the truck traffic would then be directed to the Whalebone Intersection or to Gull Street, which is now a signalized intersection with U.S. 158.

'Both Whalebone and Gull Street provide safer ingress and egress for truck traffic than Gray Eagle Street presently provides.

'In addition, the Board is also aware that the Town of Nags Head / Dare County Recreational site on the west end of Satterfield Landing Road is nearing completion.  The only entrance to their site is at the intersection of W. Satterfield Landing Road with Lark Street.

'The area surrounding this intersection is zoned Commercial/Industrial with many large trucks using this intersection on a daily basis.  These trucks come from the “Self Storage” facility, the concrete plant, area businesses and the Town’s Public Works facilities.

'In order to provide increased traffic safety at the intersection of W. Satterfield Landing Road and Lark Street, I am recommending that this intersection become a “Three Way” stop sign intersection.

'The placement of these “Stop” signs at this intersection is recommended as follows:

1. At the exit of the Town/County Recreational Site;

2. At the exit of the “Self Storage” facility; and

3. On Lark Street at the intersection with W. Satterfield Landing Road (Stop sign facing north).

'It is for the above listed reasons that I am recommending amending the Town’s Traffic Control Map."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinances amending the Traffic Control Map for Satterfield Landing Road/Lark Street and Gray Eagle Street as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinances concerning Satterfield Landing Road/Lark Street and Gray Eagle Street, as adopted, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Consideration of revised NEST Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)

Mayor Muller provided a brief history of the National Endangered Sea Turtle program (NEST) Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) - He explained that this agreement conveys an all-terrain vehicle (ATV) to the NEST organization and a new all-terrain vehicle (ATV) every four (4) years beginning in 2007; in addition the Town is to appropriate annually to NEST $1,000 to be used for the maintenance and upkeep of the ATV.

Mayor Muller reported that the NEST staff is in support of the proposed agreement. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the NEST MOU as presented and to authorize Town Manager Fuller to execute the agreement.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of May 9, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Minutes from the April 11, 2005 were approved.  

'Consideration of revised resolution in support of Town surfing event

Rascoe Hunt presented a revised version of the surfing event resolution to the Committee for their consideration.  It was the consensus of the Committee to present the revised resolution to the Board of Commissioners in their June Board packet.  (Resolution attached)

This is the last CAC meeting for Mr. Hunt as his term has expired and he is moving to Kitty Hawk.  Chairman Sanders thanked Mr. Hunt for his tenure on the Committee and wished him well in Kitty Hawk.

'Discussion of nomination for 2005 Festival of Thanksgiving Lightkeeper

The Committee received the “Lightkeeper Criteria” list to use as a tool for nominating the 2005 Lightkeeper.  The Committee will make the nominations in June and vote in September on the Lightkeeper (other nominees can be accepted in September).  

REMINDER:  The CAC will not meet in July and August.

'New Business and Open Discussion

Fire Chief Butch Osborne stated the stormwater drainage areas are draining fairly well due to the heavy rains that were received over the past weekend.  The west side neighborhoods are draining properly; he reported that Surfside Drive located in South Nags Head was closed to vehicular traffic.  

'Town Manager Webb Fuller - reported that the Board has made a decision to not expend any further funds on Surfside or Seagull Drives.  

'West Side Bike Path Update – Town Manager Fuller stated a report will be presented by the engineer at the June Board meeting.   

'Dowdy’s Amusement Park – Town Manager Fuller reported to the Committee that the property owner of Dowdy’s and the Town could not reach an agreement for the Town to purchase the property.

'A sense of concern was voiced that since the Town Manager is retiring, the Deputy Town Manager position is vacant and the Mayor is not running for re-election that the Town is getting a reputation of hard to get along with.  Town Manager Fuller explained he deals with specific situations instead of general issues.  He agreed conflict exist within the Town’s departments and issues are trying to be resolved within the guidelines of the Town’s Code of Ordinances, the State Building Code, CAMA and other means of law enforcements.  

'Kevin Schwartz – encouraged Chairman Sanders to contact Mayor Muller to ask for public participation in the Town Manager selection."

Report from Artwork Selection Committee

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of May 11, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"ARTIST SCOTT STOCKDALE

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to purchase artist Scott Stockdale's sculpture Balance Study II for the price of $850.  

'Committee members agreed to keep an eye on the artwork of Mr. Stockdale for possible future purchases for the Town's collection.

'ARTIST JOHN ORLICH STAINED GLASS COMMISSION

Committee members reviewed the fleck stone samples artist John Orlich had provided; the samples were what was supposed to be used for the Town's stained glass commission.

'It was Committee consensus that Mr. Orlich devise another idea in place of the fleck stone as they did not feel good with the fleck stone paint.  Committee members would also like a full rendition (larger scale) of the artwork in watercolor to help them visualize the piece.

'FUTURE ARTWORK COMMITTEE MEETINGS

For the June 8, 2005 Artwork Committee meeting, members are to bring in artwork from an artist of interest for Committee review.  In addition, any pieces of artwork not yet hung will be determined a specific location at the June meeting.

'It was Committee consensus that meetings will not be held during the months of July and August because of the busy summer/tourist season and will resume again on September 14, 2005."

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Consideration of outstanding Water Consumption Units for Village at Nags Head   
The memo from Town Attorney Ike McRee dated May 2, 2005 was presented to the Board which read in part as follows:

"As requested by the Board of Commissioners, this memorandum discusses options to clear unused Water Consumption Units (“WCU”) from the town’s books previously reserved and paid for by Ammons Dare Corporation (“Ammons Dare”).  This memorandum also recommends a course of action to the Board of Commissioners.

'As of March 31, 2005 the town maintains on its books 130 WCU reserved and paid for by Ammons Dare.  At the time Ammons Dare acquired rights to certain WCU the town agreed to reimburse Ammons Dare for unused WCU when funds became available to the town for refund.  The agreement does not contain a date certain by which the town must reimburse unused WCU.  Prior to its dissolution, Ammons Dare presented the town with its accounting of outstanding WCU and requested cash reimbursement for those WCU.  The town has also received communication from purchasers of property formerly owned by Ammons Dare, or successors it title, requesting that the town reimburse them for WCU they claim were conveyed at the time of property acquisition.

'In order to effectuate the reimbursement of WCU to persons or entities deemed the rightful owner, we have identified the following options.

'Cash Reimbursement to Ammons Dare
On August 12, 1999, Ammons Dare filed Articles of Dissolution to dissolve Ammons Dare as an active ongoing corporation.  Pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. Section 55-14-05 a dissolved corporation continues its corporate existence but may not carry on any business except that appropriate to wind up and liquidate its business affairs.  Such activity includes collecting assets, distributing remaining property among shareholders and “every other act necessary to wind up and liquidate its business and affairs”.

'Under this option, the town would write to the legal counsel for Ammons Dare to inform of the town’s intent to make reimbursement for unused WCU.  In that letter, the town would request an accounting from Ammons Dare for unused WCU.  Upon receipt of the Ammons Dare accounting the town would compare that accounting to the town’s books.  If discrepancies exist, the town would work with Ammons Dare to resolve the discrepancies.  At the point that the accountings are the same, the town would forward to Ammons Dare payment in an amount equal to the original value of WCU times the number of unused WCU.  The town would also require an agreement from Ammons Dare and each shareholder warranting ownership and entitlement to the unused WCU and agreement to indemnify and hold the town harmless from any WCU ownership claims by third parties.

'Advantages

The town interacts with the entity that town records show originally acquired the WCU, that has consistently maintained that to the extent it has not transferred WCU it owns outstanding WCU and that prior to dissolution sought cash reimbursement for unused WCU.

'The town receives a warranty from Ammons Dare and shareholders that they own the WCU and will indemnify and hold the town harmless from third party claims.

'Disadvantages

Ammons Dare and shareholders may be unwilling to warrant ownership and to indemnify and hold the town harmless from third party claims.

'Third party claimants may have and seek enforcement of claims against the town.

'Advertise for Submission of Claims and Town Determination of WCU Ownership
Under this option the town would advertise a notice that persons or entities claiming ownership of outstanding WCU that may have been acquired from Ammons Dare, or successor in title, submit a claim to the town within ten days from the date of the advertisement.  If the town receives a claim then town staff would review documentation supporting 
the claim of ownership and make a recommendation to the Board of Commissioners to either reimburse the claimant for the number of WCU claimed or deny the claim.  The Board of Commissioners would then review staff recommendation and documentation provided by the claimant to make a final decision.  If the Board of Commissioners determines that a third party claim is valid then the third party would be reimbursed upon execution of an agreement warranting ownership and entitlement to reimbursement for the WCU and agreement indemnifying and holding the 
town harmless from claims of other parties including Ammons Dare and its shareholders.  If there is no claim of ownership, then the town would proceed as set forth in option A.

'Advantages

The town determines at an early stage whether third parties claim ownership in unused WCU.

'The town does not have to rely upon the willingness of Ammons Dare and its shareholders to indemnify and hold the town harmless from third party claims.

'Disadvantages

The town has to determine WCU ownership and potentially the legal relationship between third party claimants and Ammons Dare or its successors in title.

'Failure of a third party to make a claim during the time period set forth in the advertisement does not prevent a third party from making a claim sometime in the future.

'Ammons Dare may have and seek enforcement of a claim against the town for giving its property to a third party.

'This option is more time consuming for town staff and thus more costly for the town.

'This option essentially provides for the town to implement additional process which may be avoided by the receipt of an accounting from Ammons Dare as set forth in option A.

'Recommendation

Based on the foregoing, we recommend Option A to the Board of Commissioners."

Comr. Oakes stated that he spoke with Mr. Ammons who indicated that he was not interested in becoming involved in this issue.

Town Manager Fuller said that he has spoken with four (4) different developers who believe they may have some involvement.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to execute Plan B for Village Water Consumption Units as outlined in the Town Attorney's report.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

WITHDRAWAL OF MOTION:  Comr. Oakes withdrew his motion.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion that an advertisement be placed in the Coastland Times newspaper for a period of three (3) successive weeks soliciting claims for reimbursement for surplus water consumption units which were purchased by Ammons Dare during development of the Village at Nags Head.  Claims and associated documentation are to be submitted by July 1, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on Country Nest house 

Town Attorney Ike McRee presented an update on the Country Nest house for Board discussion.

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern that the Country Nest house is a safety hazard; Mr. Sansotta was here this morning and requested that the Board resolve the issue of moving the house.  

Town Manager Fuller explained that Mr. Sansotta is requesting that the Town relax ordinance requirements so that the house can be moved to a lot in Stumpy Point.  

Mayor Muller suggested that “No Trespassing” signs be posted on the house.  He also made sure Board members understood that the Town stopped enforcement of the Minimum Housing Ordinance on the Country Nest house because that provision of the ordinance that was removed (concerning public trust land) had been cited in their complaint.  Mayor Muller stated further that staff is going to re-evaluate to determine if the house meets the new Minimum Housing Ordinance and, if not, then enforcement will proceed. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Agreement with NC DOT and FEMA

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that he is working with NC DOT and FEMA on an agreement for after-storm debris cleanup. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Update on 2005 Fireworks Display

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron explained that the Town’s annual fireworks display is scheduled for Monday, July 4, 2005 at 9:25 p.m. at the Nags Head Fishing Pier.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Andy and Lovey McAnn for their generosity in allowing the Town to use the Pier.

Town Manager Fuller - Location of funds for Surfside Road repair

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion that funding for the $30,000 for the repair of Surfside Road, discussed earlier in today’s meeting, is to come from the Capital Reserve Erosion Abatement Fund.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Town Manager Fuller - Request for Closed Session 

Town Manager Fuller requested a brief Closed Session to discuss land acquisition.

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Muller - Revised version of buffer replacement ordinance; tabled from earlier in today’s meeting

Planning Director Tim Wilson reviewed changes to the buffer replacement ordinance as requested by the Board earlier in today’s meeting.

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the replacement buffer ordinance as revised.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning the revised buffer replacement regulations, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

Mayor Muller - Memorial Day Veterans Memorial monument

Mayor Muller thanked Comr. Gray and Chief Cameron for recognizing Memorial Day with a wreath at the Town’s Veterans Memorial Monument.  Mayor Muller appointed Comr. Gray as the standing committee for the monument.  

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to appoint Comr. Gray as standing committee chair for the Town Veterans Monument and to authorize Comr. Gray to make arrangements for memorial services as necessary.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller - Cordless microphone for Board meetings

Mayor Muller directed staff to investigate the cost of a cordless microphone for use during Board meetings.  There has been more frequent need for audience members to speak from their seats on various issues.

Mayor Muller - Memorial Day Holiday weekend

Mayor Muller said that the Town looked great this past Memorial Day weekend.  He expressed his concern about the number of beach access steps that are still buried in the FEMA berm. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark said that staff is investigating this issue now and looking for a resolution keeping in mind the concern about safety. 

Town Manager Fuller pointed out that CAMA regulations require step placement to be above the berm.   

Staff is to work on a short-term as well as a long-term fix.

Mayor Muller - Budget Workshop

Mayor Muller reminded Board members of the budget workshop scheduled for Tuesday, June 7, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room; he hopes to complete the evaluation of all remaining departments - Water Operations, Planning, and Public Safety - at that time. 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Oakes - Beach Road Development Committee 

Comr. Oakes asked about appointing the members to the Beach Road Development Committee of which he and Comr. Sadler are members to look at the future vision/housing diversity/development of the Beach Road.  

Mayor Muller said that he would mention this again to the Planning Board chair and the Citizens Advisory Committee chair requesting participation.

Comr. Oakes - Reception Hall regulations

Comr. Oakes asked staff to review Town regulations to allow rehearsal hall/wedding reception structures in the Town. 

Comr. Oakes - Handout on livable places/affordable housing

Comr. Oakes asked staff to distribute an article he presented on possibilities for livable places/affordable housing.  The article lists affordable housing such as “granny apartments”.  This item is to be included on the next Board agenda for discussion. 

Comr. Sadler - Outer Banks Beach and Safety Guide

Comr. Sadler displayed the latest edition of the Outer Banks Beach and Safety Guide which is a result of the efforts of the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau/Dare County Tourism Board and local municipalities. 

Chief Cameron distributed the second edition of the Outer Banks Beach and Safety Guide to Board members which he explained was a result of the partnership between the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau/Dare County Tourism Board and the local municipalities’ public safety departments.  Chief Cameron reviewed the handicapped-accessible beach accesses for the audience.

Comr. Sadler - Sandbags

Comr. Sadler questioned if the Board has any ideas about making sandbags more aesthetically pleasing; an issue brought forward by Roc Sansotta earlier in today’s meeting.

Mayor Muller stated that Town staff can respond to any of Roc Sansotta's inquiries about sandbags; he  also noted that coming to the Board was not the correct route for Mr. Sansotta to take concerning his sandbags.

Comr. Sadler - Erosion Mitigation Methods for hot-spot areas of Town

Comr. Sadler asked if the Board would be interested in pursuing other solutions with firms that can be found on the internet, etc. to help with erosion mitigation in the Town’s hot spots such as in South Nags Head.

Mayor Muller said that he would make the newly-formed County Beach Shoreline Protection Commission aware of the Town's hot spots and see if some of the resources can be used to mitigate some of the erosion issues in South Nags Head.

Mayor Muller said that he would try to get the County Beach Shoreline Protection Commission to meet soon.

It was Board consensus to invite a representative from the Coastal Science Engineering firm,  working with the Town on the Oregon Inlet dredge project, to the July 6, 2005 Board meeting to answer specific questions about the possibility of mitigating existing areas in South Nags Head that are heavily eroded. 

Comr. Gray - Thank you to Town Manager Fuller

Comr. Gray thanked Town Manager Fuller for the outstanding job he has done for the Town over the years. 

Comr. Gray - Merit pay

Comr. Gray said that he was in the process of obtaining information concerning merit pay; he will have a report for Board review at a future meeting. 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to adjourn to a brief Closed Session to discuss land acquisition, to adjourn to a budget workshop on Tuesday, June 7, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room and to adjourn to a June 15, 2005 mid-month Board meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The  motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:44 p.m.
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